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and testing in particular settings including acute health care, long- term care, high- risk congregate settings, 
and certain other health care settings. On August 4, 2021, the Santa Barbara County Public Health 
Department (SBCPHD) issued a local Health Officer Order mandating the use of universal face coverings 
in indoor settings countywide. The SBCHOO was extended on September 5, 2021, October 5, 2021 and 
early November. The most recent full HOO on indoor face coverings can be found here.  
 
The County Health Officer will consider additional changes to the mandate when case rates, 
hospitalizations and ICU capacity decline in Santa Barbara County. SBCPHD is closely monitoring data 
on a regular basis which will determine the duration of the mandate. At the meeting of November 9, 
SBCPHD will provide a presentation/status report on the key metrics, as well as other key factors for 
consideration.    
 
On September 28, 2021, Santa Barbara County Health Officials issued a social distancing 
recommendation in response to the passing of AB 361. AB 361 relates to Brown Act meetings and the 
allowance of continued teleconference use for open public meetings. The health officer recommendation 
is intended to satisfy the requirement of the Brown Act which allows legislative bodies in the County to 
use certain available teleconferencing options set forth in the Brown Act. Further, the recommendation 
recommends social distancing measures to promote public participation while encouraging participants to 
protect themselves against COVID- 19. The full health officer recommendation can be found here.  
 
The Delta Variant, an infectious strain of COVID-19 is of great concern as cases are increasing locally in 
Santa Barbara County. Information on the Delta Variant can be found at: https://publichealthsbc.org/delta-
variant/.  Circumstances and vaccination updates are changing daily with the most updated information 
on the Public Health information portal at https://publichealthsbc.org.  
 
Discussion  
 
Since March 2020, County Public Health has consistently informed the Board of Supervisors and the 
community at large about the status of the disease of communities, demographics of those impacted, status 
of health officer orders, status of schools and waivers, state monitoring metrics, hospital beds and ICU 
capacity, vaccine planning and distribution, guidance and updates from the California Department of 
Public Health, RISE Guide changes, business industry activity and outreach efforts.  
   
Key Data Highlights  
For most up-to-date COVID 19 data for Santa Barbara County, please refer to our Community Data 
Dashboard. As of October 31- November 1 2021:   

 60.3% of SB County fully vaccinated 
 71.3% of eligible fully vaccinated  
 New cases: 30, Active cases: 291, Total cases: 44,209 
 Case Rate per 100k as of October 28, 2021: 9.0 
 Test Positivity as of October 28, 2021: 2.8% 
 35 hospitalized  

 
On October 1, 2021, Governor Newsom announced plans to add the COVID-19 vaccine to the list of 
vaccinations required to attend school in person when the vaccine receives full approval from the FDA 
for both middle and high school grades. Santa Barbara County Public Health is closely following and will 
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provide updates when available. Additional information on the statewide vaccine requirement for schools 
can be found here.  
 
Background  
 
Emergency Proclamations and Health Orders. Since March 4, 2020, there has been a number of 
emergency proclamations and health orders related to the novel coronavirus (COVID-19). These can be 
found at: https://publichealthsbc.org/health-officer-orders/ 
 

 Beginning June 15, 2021, businesses returned to usual operations with limited exceptions for 
mega events. Information on SBC
Beyond the Blueprint can be found in Board Letter from November 2, 2021. Employers are subject to the 
Cal/OSHA COVID-19 Prevention Emergency Temporary Standard (ETS). Cal/OSHA Standards Board 
approved their updated ETS regulations on June 17, 2021.  
 

. The County developed a list of objectives in response to the public 
health emergency. The list of objectives can be found in Board Letter from May 4, 2021.  
 
Vaccines.  Local vaccine distribution updates are available on the Public Health website at 
https://publichealthsbc.org/vaccine/. The Santa Barbara County Health Department will continue to 
follow guidelines from the California Department of Public Health (CDPH) and the Advisory Committee 
on Immunization Practices (ACIP) to prioritize vaccine distribution. Additional information on the 
vaccine distribution plan can be found here. 
residents ages 12 year of age and older. Minors are only eligible for the Pfizer vaccine. Santa Barbara 
County currently has community vaccination clinics where all Californians ages 12+ may be vaccinated. 
Mobile vaccination clinic information can be found at: https://publichealthsbc.org/vaccine/.  

On August 23, 2021, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration approved the first COVID-19 vaccine, 
known as the Pfizer vaccine for the prevention of COVID-19 in individuals ages 16 years of age and older. 
Additional information on FDA approval can be found here.  On September 22, 2021, the FDA authorized 
the Booster Dose of the Pfizer vaccine to be administered at least six months after completion of the 
primary series for individuals ages 65 years of age and older, individuals 18 through 64 years of age at 
high risk of severe COVID-19; and individuals 18 through 64 years of age whose frequent institutional or 
occupational exposure to SARS-CoV-2 puts them at high risk of serious complications of COVID-19 
including severe COVID-19. Santa Barbara County is closely following for other FDA approvals and will 
provide updates as they become available. 

 

County HR Vaccine and Testing Policy.  In response to FDA approval of the vaccine, on August 31, 
2021, the Board approved a County HR policy which requires all Santa Barbara County employees to get 
vaccinated or to get tested on a weekly basis for those unvaccinated. The HR policy requires all County 
workers to provide verification of vaccination status as of September 30, 2021. For testing requirements, 
effective October 1, 2021 all County workers who are not fully vaccinated are required to undergo weekly 
testing and provide proof of each result. The full policy and board letter can be found here. HR continues 
to work with departments to implement an efficient ongoing testing process that complies with County 
Policy and State HOOs.   
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Emergency Operations Center.  The EOC closed the call center operations on May 28, 2021 as a result 
of a significant decrease in call volume but stands ready to be reactivated if needed. While the COVID 
Code Compliance Task Force has not been reactivated, SBCPHD has reinstated the COVID-19 Complaint 
form with the issuance of the facial covering HOO. The complaint form can be found here. The 
enforcement approach continues to be through education. Additional information on the EOC, including 
education and compliance, can be found in Board Letter from May 4, 2021.  

County Department Operations.  The County continues to encourage a hybrid approach with workplace 
flexibility to the degree feasible and depending on their populations served. Departments have been 
instructed to follow health safety protocols for COVID-19 for any employees on-site. County buildings 
reopened to the public on June 16, and Board of Supervisors meetings reopened to the public on July 13, 
2021 for in person public participation. As of August 6, 2021, per SBCPHD HOO, facial coverings are 
required in all indoor County buildings and facilities, including for speakers during BOS meetings.  

RISE Business Activity. The County published the Santa Barbara County Reopening in Safe 
Environment, or RISE Guide, on May 15, 2020 within the framework of the Blueprint for a Safer 
Economy. With the move to Beyond the Blueprint, on June 15, the RISE program ended. The County will 
continue to update the recoverysbc.org site with resources for local businesses. 

Response Costs and Funding. On March 6, 2021, the federal government approved an additional 
stimulus package for COVID19 relief entitled the American Rescue Plan Act. Included in the $1.9 trillion 
package was $350 billion in direct funding to states, territories, tribes, counties and municipalities, $10 
billion for coronavirus capital projects, and $1.5 billion over two years for revenue sharing counties. Santa 

ddition to direct funding to local 
governments, the American Rescue Plan Act increased funding for various programs available for small 
businesses, created several new programs to aid small business, and provided various funding avenues for 
residents. County staff presented ARPA funding recommendations to the Board on October 19, 2021. 
Additional information on ARPA approved funding allocations can be found here. 

Fiscal and Facilities Impacts:  

This agenda item is for information and administrative purposes only. There are no current budget 
impacts associated with this report.  
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